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KANARRAVILLE TOWN CORPORATION
40 South Main Street, HC 65 Box 148
Kanarraville UT 84742
(435) 867-1852


Town Board Meeting
Kanarraville Town Hall 40 South Main
February 13, 2025, 6:30 pm

GUESTS PRESENT AT THE MEETING: Kim Ward, Sheleah and Kevin Bechtol, Brenda Pugh, Evelyn and Aleah Blackburn, Holly Hadley, Dean Regouski, and David Ence is filling in for Heidi Loveland
1. CALL TO ORDER: Mayor Allred
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: Mayor Allred
3. ROLL CALL: 
	Councilor Brandon Jonsson		Here
	Councilor Jared Blackburn		Here
	Councilor Stoney Shugart		Here
	Councilor Thayne Williams		Here
	Mayor Tyler Allred			Here

4. DISCLOSURES AND CONFLICTS OF INTEREST: Councilor Williams declared that his house extension was on the agenda for tonight.
5. OFFICER MEMBER REPORTS: 
	a. Councilor Jonsson reported that he spoke with Carolyn at Rocky Mountain Power about the power hookup at the cemetery. She gave him an informal quote of $17,000. Councilor Jonsson requested a formal quote. He requested this item be put on the agenda for next month’s meeting.
	Councilor Shugart reported that Main Street has been crack sealed. They did a good job. The tree removal company has started doing the yearly tree removal. 
	b. Kanarra Falls Manager - Financial Report: Holly Hadley asked if the board had any questions on her monthly Financial Report. There were none.
	c. Town Clerk - Budget and Expenditures: David Ence asked the board if they had any questions on the Budget or Monthly Expenditures. There were no questions. Mayor Allred asked for a motion to approve the Budget and Monthly Expenditures for the month. Councilor Blackburn moved to approve 
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the expenditures and budget as presented on February 13, 2025. Councilor Jonsson seconded the motion. All were in favor.
6. PUBLIC FORUM: Sheleah Bechtol suggested installing a drive through mail drop-off box. The Town Board thanked Bechtol for her suggestion and said they will consider the request.
7. STANDING COMMITTEE REPORT: Kim Ward, the Chair of the Kanarraville Planning Commission reported that there were no comments at the Public Hearing for the Subdivision Plan update. The Planners moved to recommend it to Town Board for adoption.
8. THAYNE WILLIAMS - HOUSE ADDITION - 70 West 200 South: Councilor Williams said they want to pop out the family room 6 feet. There will be minimal electric, no plumbing and a total square foot addition of 102 square feet. Platt and Platt are doing the plans. Mayor Allred asks if the board had any questions. There were none. Mayor Allred asked for a motion to approve the house addition. Councilor Shugart moved to approve the house addition at 70 West 200 South. Councilor Jonsson seconded the motion. All were in favor.
9. APPROVAL OF JANUARY 9, 2025 TOWN BOARD MINUTES: Mayor Allred asked for a motion to approve the Minutes from the Town Board January 9, 2025 meeting. Councilor Jonsson moved to approve the Minutes from the January 9, 2025 Town Board meeting. Councilor Williams seconded the motion. All were in favor.
10. APPROVE ORDINANCE NO. 02-13-2025 - AN ORDINANCE REVISING THE KANARRAVILLE TOWN SUBDIVISION PLAN: David Ence said the Town Board all received copies of the new Subdivision Plan update. It has been in the works for several months now. Last week Planning & Zoning had a Public Hearing on the plan updates, and there were no public comments. Mayor Allred asked for a motion to approve the ordinance as written to amend the Kanarraville Subdivision Plan. Councilor Williams moved to approve Ordinance No. 02-13-25 as written adopting the newly amended Kanarraville Subdivision Plan. Councilor Blackburn seconded the motion. All were in favor.
Mayor Allred asks for a roll-call vote:
	Councilor Jonsson		Yes
	Councilor Blackburn		Yes
	Councilor Shugart		Yes
	Councilor Williams		Yes

Ordinance No. 02-14-2025 passed unanimously.
11. APPROVE ORDINANCE NO. 02-13-25A – AN ORDINANCE UPDATING THE CULINARY WATER MASTER PLAN: David Ence said we have been working on updating the Culinary Water Master Plan for the past year with Sunrise Engineering through a grant. This update does not require a Public Hearing to adopt and is ready to approve. Mayor Allred asked for a motion to approve Ordinance No. 02-13-25A to Adopt the updated Culinary Water Master Plan as written. Councilor Jonsson moved to approve Ordinance No. 02-13-25A to Adopt the new Culinary Water Master Plan as written. Councilor Blackburn seconded the motion. All were in favor.
Mayor Allred called for a roll-call vote:
	Councilor Jonsson			Yes
	Councilor Blackburn			Yes
	Councilor Shugart			Yes
	Councilor Williams			Yes

Ordinance No. 02-13-2025A passed unanimously.
12. APPROVE ORDINANCE NO. 02-13-25B – AN ORDINANCE REVISING THE TOWN PURCHASING POLICY: David Ence stated that the Purchasing Policy has been revised and reviewed by the town attorney, William Leigh. Ence said the revision removed all language regarding purchase orders and raised the bid limits. Mayor Allred asked if there were any questions. There were none. Mayor Allred asked for a motion to approve Ordinance 02-13-25B to adopt the revised Purchasing Policy for Kanarraville Town as written. Councilor Williams moved to approve Ordinance No. 02-13-25B adopting the revised Purchasing Policy as written. Councilor Blackburn seconded the motion. All were in favor.
Mayor Allred calls for a roll-call vote:
	Councilor Jonsson			Yes
	Councilor Blackburn			Yes
	Councilor Shugart			Yes
	Councilor Williams			Yes

Ordinance No. 02-13-25B passed unanimously.
13. PROPOSED DOG ORDINANCE: Councilor Blackburn revised the ordinance using suggestions from the last Town Board meeting and emailed copies to the board. He changed some of the language in Section 3 that has to do with filing a civil action and that there needs to be evidence of actual harm. He also changed the language about the sheriff removing threatening dogs from resident property. Mayor Allred asked the board if they noticed any more changes. There were none.
Mayor Allred asked Councilor Blackburn to read the ordinance for the record. Councilor Blackburn read the ordinance highlighting the changes. Mayor Allred said when the sheriff is called out to deal with dogs, the town needs an ordinance in place, so they know how to proceed. 
Councilor Jonsson suggested a fixed fine, so the Town Board isn’t assessing a fine for each incident. Mayor Allred suggested some wording changes to the ordinance to reflect a set fine of between $150-$300 for violators. 
Mayor Allred asked for a motion to adopt the dog ordinance as written and re-worked. Councilor Shugart moved to approve the Dog Ordinance as written and re-worked. Councilor Williams seconded the motion. All were in favor.
Mayor Allred called for a roll call vote:
	Councilor Jonsson			Yes
	Councilor Blackburn			Yes
	Councilor Shugart			Yes
	Councilor Williams			Yes

14. PROPOSED WORK MEETING SCHEDULE FOR FEBRUARY - JUNE 2025: David Ence reviewed the proposed Town Board work meeting schedule for 2025 and the topics to be discussed. The proposed topics for February are water rate and impact fee changes, and the Impact Fee Facilities Management Plan. In March, we would review the Capitol Projects Plan, the new post office, the new fire station, and improvements to the Cobble Crest, as well as employee job descriptions and pay ranges. In April we will be discussing department budgets and property taxes. In May and June, we would like to start discussions on potentially changing the town boundary lines and updating the annexation map. Ence asked the board if they wanted to move forward with these meetings as laid out, or if they had any changes. Mayor Allred suggested that the board start discussions on water rates and impact fees in February. The Board reiterated that they were still waiting to receive the water rate worksheet from Sunrise Engineering. David Ence said Heidi Loveland emailed that weeks ago. It was decided to go with the recommended work meeting schedule as it stands.
Joe Williams, the Town Accountant, said that he would like the board to start compiling their departmental wish lists for the 2026 budget. 
Councilor Williams mentioned the improvements that need to be made to the Cobble Crest. He would like to go for some matching grants to complete some of the work. Mayor Allred cautioned Councilor Williams about grants and the rules that need to be followed when completing a project. 
15. CLOSED MEETING IF NEEDED: None.
16. ANNOUNCEMENTS: Mayor Allred said that we sold the property on Main Street to help finance the improvements to the new post office. David Ence said he recently attended a meeting with Frankie Kent-Zell on Phase 2 of the Flood Plain Management for Iron County. He cleared Frankie’s attendance with John Batty and Heidi Loveland before involving him. The Town Board was fine with Frankie Kent-Zell learning about Flood Plain Management.
17. ADJOURN: Mayor Allred asked for a motion to adjourn. Councilor Williams moved to adjourn. Councilor Jonsson seconded the motion. All were in favor.
The meeting adjourns at 7:20 pm.
Submitted by,

Heidi Loveland - Town Clerk Kanarraville
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